EDUCATIONAL POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING

September 24, 2010

3:00-5:00 pm

123 Snyder Hall/Dean’s Conference Room
St. Paul Campus

Present: Martha Flanders, Stu Goldstein, Joe Lahti, Nikki Letawsky-Shultz, Alyssa Morris, Leslie Schiff, Rogene Schnell, Kerrie Sendall, Jean Underwood, John Ward, Robin Wright,  
Not Present: Richard Brown, Jim Cotner, Mark Decker, Jane Phillips, Paul Siliciano, Sue Wick
Agenda:  
1.  Approve minutes from May 14, 2010 meeting


2.  Introduction of new attendees



3. Elect EPC Chair


4.  New Business



     A. PBIO 4601 Plant Biochemistry Course/Add 500 designator

                  B.  Form of EPC minutes 



5.  Announcements

1.  Minutes of the May 14, 2010 meeting were approved unanimously.

2.  EPC members introduced themselves; this was the first meeting for several new members.

3.  Stu Goldstein was reelected as Chair.

4.  A.  Florence Gleason’s request to add a 5xxx section to her course, PBIO 4601 Topics in Plant Biochemistry.  

Some members were reluctant to sanction joint 4xxx/5xxx courses, which appear to be discouraged by the U’s course numbering policy:  4xxx courses are primarily for undergraduate students in their third or fourth year of study (graduate students may enroll in such courses for degree credit), while 5xxx courses are primarily for graduate students (undergraduate students in their third or fourth year may enroll in such courses).  Since either 4xxx courses or 5xxx courses can be taken by either graduates or undergraduates, there seems to be no essential reason to offer what is basically the same course under two numbers.  There are some 3xxx/5xxx courses, but this was thought to be justified since it provides an efficient way of teaching two different levels of material that have substantial content overlap.

There was also some concern that this course, which has had a maximum enrollment of 8 students during the last several years, might be small enough to discontinue, especially while the U’s financial situation is as dire as it is currently.

B.  The Committee discussed the basic contents that it considered essential for minutes of its meetings.  It applauded the remarkably complete minutes Brett Couch had produced.  It may be unrealistic to expect such detailed notes from his successors. Minutes should contain a concise statement of motions and other policies, as well as steps to be taken in pursuing those policies.  Committee members also hope that the minutes will continue to contain a complete enough record of the discussions about its policies that future readers will be able to discern the intent of those policies and the reasons for implementing them.

5.  Stu gave an update on the U of M Rochester campus undergraduate program.  The incoming class, UMR’s second class, has 103 students, very close to their target of 100 students.  Of the 57 students in the first entering class, 38 are returning for their second year.  They have hired 4 tenure-track faculty, for a current total of 10.  They have also hired new instructors and postdoctoral teachers, and have expanded their facilities adequately to accommodate their current students.  Curriculum development is on track.

Leslie reported that the 1-year Writing Enriched Curriculum plan for CBS is nearing completion.  It will then go to the EPC for approval, then to the campus-wide writing board, and then to Vice Provost McMaster.

Jean passed out a calendar she had compiled of academic events for this academic year.

Robin made the following announcements:
· CBS recently received an HHMI grant.  The purpose of the grant is three-fold:

1. Enhance the research experiences of transfer students to promote their retention an graduation in a scientific discipline;

2. Provide research experiences to non-science majors to improve their scientific literacy;

3. Develop new research courses and experiences for these students based on the questions and resources that emerge from our new Mississippi Microbial Metagenomics Project (M3P)

· Richard Brown was hired during the summer as an Assessment Specialist for the college.  Partially funded by the HHMI grant, Dr. Brown will provide assessment for the HHMI grant; conduct assessment at the classroom level; and assist Student Services in assessment efforts.

· The External Review team submitted their final report and efforts are underway to implement recommendations.  The report can be found at cbs.umn.edu/main/intranet/curriculum.

· A committee has been established to review and make recommendations about faculty teaching load. Elizabeth Borer, (EEB), Mark Decker (Biology) David Kirkpatrick (GCD), Neil Olszewski, (PBio), and Howard Towle (BMBB) have been asked to serve on the Faculty Teaching Load Policy Committee
· Likewise a new committee, the Committee to Strengthen the CBS Core Curriculum has been established.  Representing Genetics are Nathan Springer  (PBio) and Rob Brooker (GCD); Evolution is Peter Tiffin (PBio) and Mark Decker (Biol Program); Cell Biology is represented by Bob Brambl (PBio) and David Matthes (GCD); Ecology is Bob Sterner (EEB) and Deena Wassenberg (Biol Program) Biochemistry is Janet Schottel (BioC) and Nik Somia (GCD); Behavior is represented by Michael Travisano (EEB).  Richard Brown and Rogene Schnell will serve as Assessment Specialists.

· Classroom Scheduling is moving to a new model for priority placement in centrally scheduled rooms.  No longer will the 60-40 rule apply but rather colleges will not be allowed to have any more than 3% of classes scheduled during any time period.  We will need to work together much more closely in the future to ensure that we communicate with each other about room scheduling plans.

· A new Nature of Research course was launched this fall.  Jane Phillips is lead instructor along with Rebeka Ndosi serving as an assistant instructor.  All NAS (new transfer students) are required to take this course which provides students with a quick-start into research labs/opportunities at the U.  Also, just before classes started, new transfer students participated in a mandatory one-day Nature of Research program which was designed to give students an NOL-like experience.

· The Biology Program is offered new courses this fall that meet CLE requirements.  Enrollment has been strong.  CBS needs to continue to develop additional CLE courses.  Departments are encouraged to consult with Leslie Schiff and Sue Wick as they develop their courses.  Leslie and Sue’s knowledge of CLE is very helpful.

· A new calendar has been developed to help faculty keep track of both CBS and UM dates.  Events such as Commencement, the Dean’s Reception, and deadlines for course submissions can be found on the calendar.  The calendar can be found at http://www.cbs.umn.edu/EPC or it can be found as a Google calendar entitled CBS Faculty Events Calendar.

· Budget.  More cuts are predicted.  It remains important to find ways to both cut expenses and generate new revenue.  

· Stu Goldstein provided an update about the Rochester campus which continue to grow.  Fall of 2009, 57 students were enrolled and of those 38 continued on for a second year.   Fall 2010, 103 new students were enrolled.  All students are granted in-state tuition.  Currently the campus has 10 tenure track professors and 10 instructors.

